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10th November 2015
TO:
The Police and Crime Commissioner, Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner, Chief Constable,  Deputy Chief Constable, Assistant Chief Constable, Director of Finance, Chief Finance Officer, Director of Resources and Director of Legal
Copy to:
ACPO and Senior Officers/Staff



OPCC Staff


Press 

Dear Sir/Madam,
A meeting of the Dyfed-Powys Policing Accountability Board will be held on Wednesday, 18th November 2015 at 10:00 p.m. in Pembrokeshire County Council Chambers, Haverfordwest for the transaction of the business on the attached agenda. Members of the Press and Public may attend this meeting.  The meeting will also be web-cast, details of which can be found on the OPCC website.
Yours sincerely

[image: image1.emf]2015-10-15 PAB  Minutes - draft.pdf


Dr H Morgan-Howard
Chief of Staff
Encl.

AGENDA - Priority 4: Enhancing Access to Policing Services
1. Welcome and Apologies
2. Minutes of the Accountability Meeting held on 15th October 2015 and Matters Arising 

[image: image7.emf]
3. Performance:
a. Force Accountability Report on Priority 4

[image: image2.emf]2011-11-18 PAB  Force Report.pdf


b. OPCC Accountability Report on Priority 4

[image: image3.emf]2015-11-18 OPCC  Accountability Report.pdf


c. OPCC Monitoring Performance Report

[image: image4.emf]2015-11-18 OPCC  Performance Report.pdf


EXEMPT SESSION

4. Domestic Abuse Problem Profile presentation (PAB 229, 250)

5. Update Reports:
a. Questions from the Chief Officer Group minutes
6. Action and Risk Summary from Meeting
7. AOB


[image: image5.jpg][image: image6.png]_1508762010.pdf
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 Accessibility 
 
The attached provides a brief overview of some of the key elements associated with the 
ongoing accessibility work within force. This is not an exhaustive list of work and is 
predominantly confined to the specific areas where clarity has been specifically sought by the 
OPCC’s office. This includes: 
 


o Special Constabulary 
o Volunteers 
o Rural Policing Strategy  
o Force Communication Centre - Performance overview 
o NPT priorities 


 
Dyfed-Powys Police Special Constabulary & Volunteers Update 


 
The purpose of this report is to provide an update regarding the Special Constabulary and the 
activities undertaken to increase its members across all four force counties: Carmarthenshire, 
Ceredigion, Pembrokeshire and Powys.  
 


The Current Establishment of the Special Constabulary: 
 
The Force currently has ninety one Special Constabulary members at present with the 


breakdown of the officers below: 


 
By Rank: 
 


o Special Chief Officer:   1 
o Special Inspector:  3 
o Special Sergeant:   12 
o Special Constable:   75 


 
A recent successful intake of 12 Special Constables will increase this total to 103 members 


following the initial training programme which is scheduled to be completed before the 


Christmas period. This will allow these individuals to begin assisted patrol from January 2016.  


 
A recent Police Officer intake resulted in a loss of a small number of Special Constabulary 


members due to them being appointed for this position. However, this is seen to be a success 


for the Force which can be used to promote SC positions. 


 
Despite the evident challenges facing the Special Constabulary around recruitment and 


retention (the latter is an area being scrutinised nationally); the contribution of Special 


Constabulary members remain positive with a total of 8899 duty hours performed from April 


2015 to date. It is anticipated that this total will increase significantly before March 2015 due to 


the recent intake of 12 Special Constables. 
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Special Constabulary Recruitment Activities 
 


The appointment of Mrs Farhana Ali as the Force Volunteer Coordinator has enhanced the 


organisation’s ability to maintain ongoing recruitment for the Special Constabulary. Upon Mrs 


Ali’s appointment, the organisation has been able to advertise, process applications and run 


assessment centres frequently enabling the start of regular intakes. As a result of this, the 


Special Constabulary has increased by 12 members comprising of a number of skilled 


professionals including teachers and a paramedic. A breakdown of this intake has been provided 


below: 


 


Region Station Intake  


Carmarthenshire Llanelli 3 
4 


Carmarthenshire Ammanford 1 


Ceredigion  Aberystwyth 1 1 


Pembrokeshire Haverfordwest 2 


5 Pembrokeshire Pembroke Dock 2 


Pembrokeshire  Tenby 1 


Powys Brecon 1 
2 


Powys Ystradgynlais 1 


 


Mrs Ali is currently working towards another Special Constabulary intake scheduled to 


commence in January 2016 and has progressed 28 applications to the vetting stage in 


connection to this. The number of individuals that will join the force in January is dependent on 


the outcome of the remaining checks. 


 
Mrs Ali has devised a plan for further Special Constabulary intakes to take place in 2016. After 


the January 2016 intake, the Force will work towards recruiting Special Constabulary members 


to join in April 2016 and September 2016. 


 


Regular contact is maintained with established links such as the volunteering agencies and 


educational establishments e.g. Carmarthenshire Association of Voluntary Services, Powys 


Association of Voluntary organisations, Aberystwyth University and the University of Trinity St. 


David’s. The volunteering agencies assist by promoting the Force opportunities to their clients 


and advertising information via their websites. Education establishments promote opportunities 


to their students at careers fairs, lessons etc. particular those interested in law and public 


services  


 


Some external websites which provide a free service to promote voluntary positions have been 


identified e.g. www.Do-It .com,  www.volunteering-wales.com etc. and these are being used to 


promote Special Constabulary opportunities. 


 
Neighbourhood Policing teams and existing Special Constabulary teams continue to promote 


opportunities via their local events. PCSO Ben Cole has supported the campaign and promoted 


Special Constabulary opportunities in August at the (Powys) Eisteddfod event. Special 



http://www.volunteering-wales.com/
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Constabulary members also attended the Royal Welsh Show in July 2015 which supported the 


Force in promoting the opportunity. 


 


The force has made contact with a number of other forces who appear to be excelling within 


the arena of Special Constabulary recruitment with a view to take forward some of the 


identified good practice.  


 
The Corporate Communications department will be promoting opportunity to the Young 


Farmers Clubs. Social Media such as Twitter, Facebook and Instagram will be used to send out 


another press release. A plan is in place to upload photographs of the next Special Constable 


attestation ceremony which can be posted onto the Force Instagram page. 


 


Applicants that have failed the Police Officer and PCSO recruitment processes have been sent a 


message with an option to join the Special Constabulary. As a consequence of this practice, a 


total of three individuals have put their application forward to join. 


 


Future Plans in Place 
 
The Force will be recruiting a Special Chief Officer post. It has been decided that the position will 


be advertised externally. A recruitment process is being planned at this moment in time. The 


advert will be submitted live as soon as possible. 


 
A Special Sergeant post in available in Ammanford. It has been decided that the position will be 


advertised internally. A recruitment process is being devised and will be promoted as soon as 


possible. 


 


Early plans to implement an award and recognition ceremony for the Force Special Constabulary 


members are being developed for February 2016. It is anticipated that the Force will provide 6 


awards. 


 


The training schedule for newly appointed Special Constables has been reviewed. It has been 


decided that programmes will run during weekends as opposed to Friday afternoons/evenings 


and Saturdays. This is due to various conflicts and reasons brought to attention by the 


individuals attending the programme.  


 


It has been highlighted that there is a demand for more rural based Special Constables. Young 


farmers clubs, farming unions and farming publications will be a point of contact to promote 


opportunities. 


 


A Volunteer Admin Assistant role is being produced before obtaining approval from Unison. This 


will enable Mrs Ali to focus on the wider recruitment and obtain support as a result of larger 


intakes being planned for the foreseeable future. It is also an opportunity to demonstrate to 


Force members that volunteers are an asset to the organisation and can support workloads 


within other departments (encouraging volunteer involvement across the force areas).  
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Summary and Conclusions 
 


Recruitment for the Special Constabulary remains open throughout the year with an anticipated 
view to increase the number of members to a minimum of 160 after the September 2016 
intake. 
 
The Challenge remains the same in relation to retaining officers however; this could be 
overcome if there are no planned intakes for regular officers or PCSOs.  


 


Volunteers 
 


The force currently has thirty three Police Support Volunteers providing a support service. 
Another two applicants have recently passed the vetting stage therefore; will be joining the 
force shortly. The total should become thirty five by Christmas. 
 
The number of Police Support Volunteer with Dyfed-Powys Police is set to increase to an 
anticipated fifty by March 2016 due to the Community Speed Watch scheme being fully 
implemented. 
 
The PSVs (inclusive of Chaplaincy members) are split across all four Counties.  
 


o Headquarters:  9 
o Carmarthenshire:  6 
o Ceredigion:   6 
o Pembrokeshire:  7 
o Powys:   5 


 
Volunteers are recruited via the Force website advertise and other external websites that allow 
DPP to post voluntary roles for free – i.e. the national volunteering for Wales site: 
www.volunteer-wales.com and www.Do-It.com  
 
Mrs Farhana Ali (Force Volunteer Coordinator) also links in with local volunteering agencies who 
recommend individuals to DPP and information is also passed onto colleges, universities, local 
libraries etc. when a PSV position becomes available.  
 
Mrs Ali also ensures that DPP promote opportunities via social media i.e. Facebook, Twitter etc. 
and if there are any local events that NPTs are aware. 
 


Our current team of volunteers carry out a range of roles including Chaplaincy, NPT 
administration (for Aberystwyth station), a Fingerprinting Bureau Assistant, CCTV Operator, 
puppy dog Walker, Traffic Processes Admin and Force Museum Curator.  
 


Mrs Ali is also hoping to get a volunteer to help support her with the volume of admin work in 
relation to her role. 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 


 


 
 



http://www.volunteer-wales.com/

http://www.do-it.com/
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Rural Policing Strategy 
 
Since the last update to the Police Accountability Board, significant work has been invested and 
undertaken within this area. Specific outlined activity both already in train and accomplished 
can be found within the attached Rural Policing Strategy Delivery Plan.  
 
Whilst this plan outlines the key priority areas under the strategy with key descriptors as to 
what success will look like with associated timescales, it would be remiss not to make specific 
mention of more localised activity and how this is translating into discernible outcomes within 
the rural communities themselves. 
 
To date there are thirty officers and PCSO’s been identified as being our Rural Liaison Officers. 
Most sections now have at least one “dedicated” individual with enhanced skills and interest 
within rural policing matters. There are however areas such as Ammanford / Towy Valley and 
Powys where enhanced numbers have been allocated due to specific locality based issues such 
as livestock thefts which have influenced our threat and risk based approach to allocation.  
 
Twenty five of these officers attended a seminar in October which was geared towards 
engagement opportunities with the agricultural sector which included speakers and linkage with 
the National Farmers Union and other key stakeholders so as to maintain and build upon the 
already robust and well embedded relationships that currently exist. The next seminar is 
planned for Jan/Feb and will include the new livestock tagging and movement regulations that 
are being introduced by the Welsh Government. 
 
The force is currently examining opportunities to access a new ‘sheep movement’ database 
which will aid operational officers in identifying suspicious animal movements whilst the 
animals are in transit. 
 
NPT Inspectors and Sergeants have been provided additional training and are therefore now 
more confident in actively engaging within and promoting rural issues through all media outlets 
and platforms e.g. local papers, social media (Twitter). This has included a greater utilisation of 
the farming press when appealing for information and selling positive stories, in particular using 
the farming unions to print articles in their own publications.  
 
Sergeant Matthew Howells has been given specific ownership and oversight of the delivery and 
operationalisation of the plan and has become a useful conduit for respective partners to 
become both further engaged and evolve the plan accordingly. Sergeant Howells has capitalised 
on the use of social media and has a dedicated Twitter account @DPruralpolicing. This is again 
proving to be a useful medium in promoting the work that is being undertaken in support of the 
strategy. 
 
Farm Watch is self-evidently an intrinsic part of the delivery plan and is now the short term 
focus in the forthcoming months by Sergeant Howell. Standardisation of material, promotion of 
appropriate crime prevention forums will be the key drive with a number of presentation in 
conjunction with the CLA in both Powys and Carmarthenshire already committed to the diary. In 
addition we are seeking to capitalise on joint partnership opportunities with the NFU by 
accompanying them to farm security events across the force area around the areas. 
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Rural Policing 
Delivery Plan PAB.docx


 
 


_____________________________________________________________________________ 


 


Force Communication Centre (FCC) – Performance Breakdown 
 


The following segment of the report will specifically focus upon the following the key 
performance areas within the FCC: 
 


o Response Times - Dispatch 
o 999  / 101 Call Handling times (including Welsh / English commentary) 


 
 
Significant oversight has been focused within the arena of Response / Dispatch as clearly this is 
an area which demonstrably shows our commitment to the public in terms of service delivery 
within the requisite time periods. There is self-evidently a balance to be struck between 
expedience and safety. Allied to this is the fact that we as a force have significant challenges 
associated with our geography which will always be a limiting factor in determining our ability to 
respond to all calls within the respective timescales, however it is pleasing to note that with 
some specific interventions and a more robust supervisory regime has seen a significant upturn 
in performance within this area (as outlined below) which has been sustained (and in fact 
improved upon) over the past three months. 
 
 


 
 
 


In terms of our response in respect of both Immediate and Priority response, the force now 
exceeds both targets set (90%). 
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Call handling in respect of 999 calls continues to be a strong area of performance for the force. 
The attached graph demonstrates that volumes are broadly similar over the year and consistent 
with a month by month breakdown over the SPLY. That said, the September and October data 
appear to out of kilter with the reductions seen within the 101 arena. There is nothing 
discernible to be able to provide an associated commentary as to why this might be the case at 
this time. 
 
Again, it is pleasing to note that we as a force are again operating well within the 10 second 
National Call Handling Standard (NCHS) figure apart from within August (average being 10 
seconds) where there were an exceptionally high number of calls.  
 
Whilst the overriding trajectory is an upward trend, this is wholly attributable to the “whole 
room” approach to 999 call handling as opposed to the dedicated role that was in place 
previously. I am content that sufficient supervisory safeguards exist to ensure that we 
consistently remain within the NCHS. Additionally with our significant staff influx, allied to our 
Continuous Improvement outcomes with migration to the Public Service Unit (PSU) approach 
(an Omni-competent call handling work force), will ensure that our performance within this area 
remains positive. 
 


 
 
 


Please note that the graph is slightly disingenuous inferring there is a difference between calls 
offered and answered (suggesting abandonment). This is not the case, as all 999 calls are 
answered but not necessarily by the first route that they are offered.  This does not impact upon 
the ASA figures provided. 
 
101 Calls (New incidents) English / Welsh 
 
The two attached graphs again demonstrate the respective performance for all new incident 
generated 101 calls. Turning to the English first, again it is pleasing to note that we are 
performing well and operating significantly within the 45 second threshold attributed to the 
NCHS. In addition to this, our call abandonment rate is consistently low and well within 
tolerance. 
 
 







 


P
ag


e1
0


 


 
 
 
Looking at Welsh 101 New incident does identify some areas for improvement in respect of ASA 
times (which clearly impact upon the abandonment figures too). It must however be noted that 
we have seen a significant upturn in our Welsh Language speaking staff with the most recent 
recruitment processes and we envisage that this will have a discernible impact upon our ability 
to more effectively manage this area moving forward. 
 
 


 
 


The following numerical charts provide an overarching “snap shot” of all calls both within the 
respective call handling hours and overnight. Again the “totality” numbers demonstrate positive 
stable numbers despite the backdrop of training a significant tranche of new staff and migrating 
to the new Continuous Improvement model.  
 
It is interesting to note (as alluded to above within the 999 call handling data) that volumes for 
Sept and October are significantly down on SPLY by up to three thousand calls a month. It is too 
early to make any definitive observations as to why this might be the case. 
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101 daytime calls – normally 0700 – 2359 
This includes all calls passed via the IVR 


 


101 
VIA 
IVR 


ONLY 


Answered 
Number of 
Option 3 


Calls 
Abandoned 


ASA OPTION 
1 


Sep-14 23340 3486 1472 32 


Oct-14 22263 3804 670 16 


Nov-14 20667 3305 700 19 


Dec-14 18278 2944 625 16 


Jan-15 19255 3187 591 17 


Feb-15 17929 3256 845 26 


Mar-15 20873 3641 1298 32 


Apr-15 20346 3497 1162 28 


May-15 20839 3342 1143 29 


Jun-15 22002 3703 1410 32 


Jul-15 22779 3681 1943 39 


Aug-15 20929 3324 1806 43 


Sep-15 20500 3675 1438 35 


Oct-15 20143 3388 1733 43 


 
 


101 overnight calls 
This includes all calls answered during the period the IVR is not in use. (Non call handling hours) 


 


Month Call Answered ASA 


Sept 14 101 977 10 


Oct 101 1072 12 


Nov 101 875 9 


Dec 101 1007 12 


Jan 15 101 915 9 


Feb 101 765 11 


Mar 101 903 13 


Apr 101 883 14 


May 101 1002 11 


Jun 101 945 15 


Jul 101 1136 15 


Aug 101 1226 17 


Sep 101 782 14 


Oct 101 870 10 


 


 
 


In conclusion there has been some pleasing improvement within key areas. It is important to 
recognise the significant contribution of the FCC staff during a period of unprecedented internal 
reorganisation. It is testament to their resilience and capability to have not only maintained a 
level of service but infact exceeded it in parts. There is a self-evident recognition of areas which 
demand increased development but they are already set in train and it is anticipated these will 
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be readily addressed over the forthcoming months with additional staff, the full implementation 
of the Continuous Improvement model and restructure, coupled with effective supervisory 
oversight and accountability in key areas of the business. 
 
_____________________________________________________________________________ 


 


 
NPT Priorities 
 


NPT priorities are set within specific policing localities or wards that have been established. 
When these were initially put in place, the process by which these were agreed was very much 
prescribed with an expectation that they would be subject to “wholesale” community 
agreement at respective community PACT meetings and the like. These meetings would seek to 
identify specific community issues or concerns for which the police and wider partners would be 
expected to put appropriate resource, time and effort into resolving. These expectations would 
be time based and subject to scrutiny and review at the subsequent PACT meetings thereafter. 
 
The approach as has been outlined above has evolved in interpretation across the force as the 
prescriptive nature of the process did not necessarily lend itself to localised approaches. 
Neighbourhood staff were provided “latitude” to apply the policing priorities within their 
respective areas but within the framework that they had to be identified and agreed at an 
appropriate forum (one where it was considered would maximise the community voice), that 
they were publicised and appended to our force website for transparency and with an explicit 
expectation that they would be updated as to progress periodically (over a time period agreed 
by the police and community alike).  
 
Ultimately the adoption of (if felt to be appropriate) and the subsequent activity to address the 
priority would be directed by the local policing commander although this has been largely 
overseen and managed by Neighbourhood Policing supervisors. They are tasked with ongoing 
review of the priorities, to update the website as to outcomes or indeed the adoption of 
additional priorities or to provide an explanation or rationale as to the reasons why some may 
have not been fully met or only partially achieved. 
 
NPT priorities have been the subject of much discussion over recent years as to their 
effectiveness (in terms of the mechanisms to identify them) and whether there are more 
effective and dynamic means of identifying priorities and from a wider community base. As we 
move more into the digitised arena and communicate more widely with “virtual communities”, 
there is a groundswell of opinion that this is a mechanism that could be exploited to further 
enhance engagement and capture more meaningful and timely priorities across our respective 
communities. The balance as always is to ensure that all members of our community feel as 
though they are being offered forums and touch points into our organisation so as to influence 
and identify activity important to them.  
 
What is self evident is the need to engage our communities to elicit their viewpoints and 
commentary as to the issue and to recognise that a “one size” approach is not necessarily the 
most effective method. In addition to this, there is a significant issue attributed to public apathy 
surrounding police engagement and how this may be overcome. 
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What are the Police and Crime Plan priority areas?  


 Ensuring access to policing services is vital for community confidence. 


 Knowing that the police are there when you need them – and being able 


to contact them in a way that meets your needs – offers reassurance. 


Estates Update 


Condition Survey 


The Dyfed-Powys Estate has undergone a full Condition Survey review which has 


formed a 10 year investment plan for each property; the results of this by each 


building are currently being reviewed. The final scope of works and programme 


will be finalised by the end of December, the project packages are physically 


planned to commence mid-2016, and span a mobilisation period of 18 months.  


 


This work and investment aligns with the long term occupation of stations and 


properties.  


 


Estate Activities 


The 2014 property review recommendations have been progressing, specific 


updates are noted below; 


 Llandeilo - Space in the Civic Centre reviewed, currently finalising 


agreement. 


 Machynlleth – Numerous alternative options were reviewed, decision 


taken to invest in current station. 


 Fishguard Station – Continue to review alternative locations close to the 


town centre.  


 Burry Port / Kidwelly – Consolidation of both sites continues to be a focus 


area, currently in discussion with Local Authorities and Town Council 


partners to review co-location opportunities.  


 Police Federation Office – Move to St. David’s Park complete. 


 Pier House, Pembroke Dock – Vacation of the property is planned for the 


end of December 2015.  


 St. Clears – Current station requires significant investment, possible 


alternative options are currently being reviewed. 


 Cross Hands – a number of long term and short term opportunities have 


been identified and these are currently being explored further.  


 Knighton - Discussions are ongoing with Knighton Town Council which will 


allow us to relocate the existing station.  


 


Llanelli Station and Custody Suite 


The relocation project for the Neighbourhood Policing Team in the centre of 


Llanelli is progressing well. Numerous properties proposed by the public, along 


with retail and local authority properties are currently being reviewed for their 
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suitability. Confirmation of the final location allowing moves to progress are 


planned for early 2016. 


 


Progress on the design and identification of suitable land for the Custody 


Suite/Office facility continues. Ecological and Ground Investigation surveys in 


Dafen are under way, with an expectation to allow formal consultation and 


commencement of the planning stage in Q1 2016. It is anticipated on receipt of 


planning consent and land acquisition that construction may commence in 


August 2016. 


 


Friars Park Sale 


The sale of Friars Park has commenced through the recent media 


advertisements and wider communication. Around 100 police officers and staff 


are based at Friars Park, on the south western fringe of Carmarthen town centre. 


Some, such as roads policing and incident response, will move to other 


locations, with the local neighbourhood policing team moving to a town centre 


base easily accessible to visitors. Friars Park will not close until we can be sure 


that alternative premises will fully meet the needs of the public and operational 


needs. We are currently in the process of identifying the future town centre NPT 


base and planning future locations for each other operational team. 


 


 


Estate Access and Image 


Aligned to the condition survey works and possible new locations in Llanelli and 


Carmarthen, a consistent future front of house image and branding is being 


defined. This summer a survey was carried out to gain public and force feedback 


on what they thought would be most appropriate. This feedback has directly 


formed the future strategy and will be agreed in the next Quarter. This will then 


be used to specify the future investment plans. 


 


NPAS 


A communication plan was drawn up for the recent announcement that a new air 


service agreement had been reached between the Commissioner, the police 


force and NPAS. It targeted the local media and dovetailed with a Chief 


Constable briefing for key politicians and editors. The Commissioner made 


himself available for media interviews.  


 


Call Centre Review 


The review has been completed. The review team will report to the 


Commissioner week commencing 9th November. 
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Engagement Activity Public  


Your Voice Days – The Commissioner has completed seven since April, with five 
planned for early 2016, the public having been asked where they would like the 
PCC to visit. Visits since April have included Fishguard, Aberystwyth, 


Carmarthen, Brecon, Ammanford, New Quay, Milford Haven and Newtown. The 
12 events this year have seen the PCC meet local police personnel and a wide 


range of individuals and groups, ranging from primary school pupils to senior 
citizens and from business organisations to voluntary groups. Their thoughts on 
local crime and policing matters have, where applicable, been reported to the 


Chief Constable and used by the PCC to inform long-term thinking.  
 


Estates Strategy – Since the strategy’s July 2014 launch, the PCC has invited the 
public to have their say on where local police could be based in the future and 
has met politicians and others from areas concerned by – or interested in – 


aspects of the strategy to offer a deeper understanding of it. A communications 
plan formulated with Dyfed-Powys Police is in place as the strategy is rolled out. 


This includes timely and appropriate internal and external messages. Media 
interest in plans for Llanelli and Carmarthen has been significant. 


Summer Shows – Around 10,000 responses were received to questions posed to 


around 800 people by OPCC staff and partners. Subjects included the future look 


and feel of police stations, public wishes for the spending of around £300,000 on 


road safety and thoughts on the location and scheduling of local court hearings. 


The answers are helping to inform the PCC’s strategic thinking. 


OPCC Website – This was rebuilt in early 2015 and relaunched in May. The 


accent is on clear communication and ease of use on all digital devices.  


Social Media – Twitter continues to be the most effective social media platform 


used by the OPCC for two-way communication. Typical monthly stats include: 


tweets 170, link clicks 300, retweets 100. 


Media Engagement – The local press around Dyfed-Powys continues to be the 


PCC’s most high-profile public engagement platform.  


The following charts provide further detail by month. 
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Key 


Response A reactive PCC response to a media inquiry 


Release A proactive PCC press release on a local issue 


Statement A proactive PCC statement on a topical issue 


 


 


Key 


Positive Clearly improves reputation of PCC/OPCC 


Balanced Has elements that improve and possibly harm reputation of PCC/OPCC 


Negative Clearly harms reputation of PCC/OPCC 


13 


24 


14 
12 


9 
8 


1 1 1 


0


5


10


15


20


25


30


August September October


Media Monitoring Aug-Oct 2015      Activity 


Response


Release


Statements


75 77 


122 


27 


9 
20 


1 
6 


1 
0


20


40


60


80


100


120


140


August September October


Media Monitoring Aug-Oct 2015      Outcomes 


Positive


Balanced


Negative






_1508761941.pdf


 


  1 


      


 


 


 


 


 


Members: Mr Christopher Salmon, Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) 


Chief Constable Simon Prince QPM (CC) 


Mrs Jayne Woods, Chief Finance Officer (CFO) 


Ms Samantha Gainard, Director of Legal and Compliance (DoL)  


Mr Adrian Williams, Director of Resources (DoR) 


Also 


Present: 


Dr Helen Morgan-Howard, Chief of Staff, OPCC (HM-H) 


Mrs Sharon Richards, Performance Manager, OPCC (SR) 


Mrs Alison Perry, Director of Commissioning, OPCC (ALP) 


Insp. Mark McSweeney, Staff Officer to the Chief Constable (MMS)  


Mrs Claire Bryant, Office Manager, OPCC (CB) 


Apologies: Mr Tim Burton, Deputy Police and Crime Commissioner (DPCC) 


Mr Edwin Harries, Director of Finance (DoF) 


Deputy Chief Constable, Carl Langley (DCC) 


Assistant Chief Constable Liane James (ACC) 


 


ACTION SUMMARY FROM MEETING ON 17/09/2015 


Action No Action Summary Progress: 


PAB 253 Force to clarify whether IOM data includes 


members who are currently in prison 


Completed 


PAB 254 Costs of IOM scheme (to include property, 


analyst and cost to other agencies) to be 


presented at October Policing Accountability 


Board meeting 


Completed 


PAB 255 Data relating to individuals leaving the IOM 


scheme to be reported at October Policing 


Accountability Board meeting, including re-


offending and employment rates at 6, 12 and 24 


months  


Completed 


PAB 256 Online crime reporting presentation to be given 


at November Policing Accountability Board 


meeting 


In progress 


PAB 257 OPCC to review community resolution menu 


consultation in relation to commissioned services 


In progress 


PAB 258 MASH update to be presented at October Policing 


Accountability Board meeting 


Completed 


PAB 259 Activity Based Costings to be refreshed Completed 


PAB 260 Force to consider which data within the latest Completed 


Meeting: Police Accountability 
Board 


Venue: Police Headquarters 


Date:  15th October 2015   
Time:  10:30 – 12:50 
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Minutes of the Accountability Meeting held on 17th September 2015 and Matters 


Arising 


The PCC requested that further consideration be given to the data Welsh Government 


data regarding road traffic incidents, to include information on journey length. 


Action: SR to further consider Welsh Government road traffic data, to include 


journey length 


PAB 253 and 254 – The CC confirmed the data did include those currently in prison.  The 


total costs of the IOM scheme totalled £776,000.  A full breakdown would be sent to the 


PCC following the meeting. 


PAB 255 – 191 members had left the IOM schemes since 2013.  The CC reported it was 


difficult to track the individuals without individually searching them on the Police National 


Computer.  It emerged that employment data was not held by DPP but by Job Centre 


Plus, with whom there was not currently a data sharing agreement.  The CC stated that 


formal contact with members ended when they left the IOM scheme, however SR 


highlighted that some may voluntarily engage with partner agencies such as substance 


misuse programmes.  The PCC queried if a dip sampling exercise could be completed.  


The CC stated this could be done, however it emerged that data was collected regarding 


individuals returning to the scheme.  The PCC requested data pertaining to this. 


Action Fraud report could be shared with the 


public and to examine the potential for a local 


fraud information service 


PAB 261 Force to undertake an analysis of SAR 


investigation levels by the end of October 


In progress 


PAB 262 Profile of sexting cases to be presented at 


October Policing Accountability Board meeting 


Completed 


PAB 263 Full review of PINs process to be presented at 


November Policing Accountability Board 


In progress 


PAB 264 External Funding Manager to discuss Innovation 


Fund bids with CC prior to submission of 


Expressions of Interest on 18th September  


Completed 


PAB 265 Chief Officers to disseminate message that all 


funding bids and ideas should be discussed with 


External Funding Manager in advance of 


submission 


Completed 


PAB 266 Further detail regarding University of Wales 


research to be shared with OPCC 


In progress 


PAB 267 Further information regarding ARV staffing to be 


shared with CFO 


Completed 
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Action: Data regarding individuals re-joining IOM at 6, 12 and 24 months to be 


provided at March Policing Accountability Board 


Action: OPCC to consider options for conducting exit surveys on IOM graduates, 


to include employment prospects 


PAB 257 – ALP would be meeting Chief Inspector Templeton next week to discuss the 


matter. 


PAB 258 – the CC provided a verbal update, stating that locating suitable premises 


continued to be an issue in Carmarthenshire.  The CC echoed the PCC’s frustration on the 


matter.  It was agreed the CC and PCC would raise with the Chief Executive and Leader 


of Carmarthenshire County Council respectively. 


Action: CC and PCC to raise Multi Agency Safeguarding Hub issues with Chief 


Executive and Leader of Carmarthenshire County Council respectively   


PAB 260 – the CC considered it appropriate that Action Fraud publish their own data and 


DPP publish its own area specific information.  The PCC requested clarity on which 


reports of fraud were held by DPP.  The CC confirmed that all fraud cases reported to 


DPP were held by DPP, and DPP received those reported to Action Fraud via Qlickview. 


PAB 266 – MMS requested clarity on the action.  SR asked if the research related to 


sexual offending.  MMS stated he would discuss with relevant persons within the Force 


and provide a response. 


 


Force Accountability Report on Priority 3 – Bringing People to Justice 


The CC presented the report, highlighting the main points.  The CC stated that DPP 


proportionally put more cases to court than other Forces, thus increasing the likelihood of 


adverse outcomes.  SR inquired if post-case audits were conducted to consider outcomes 


and comparisons with other areas.  The CC stated that this was not undertaken, however 


suggested that a comparison with the detection rates would probably reinforce why there 


were more cases taken to court by DPP.  A discussion ensued regarding scheduling issues 


experienced at courts, which was not favourable for the victim experience.  It appeared 


that DPP had little influence on addressing the matter.  The potential negative impact of 


proposed court closures on victims, in particular those in domestic abuse cases, was 


raised by the CC and DoL with the Senior Presiding Judge.  ALP queried if conviction 


rates were improved when cases were conducted in specialised domestic violence courts.  


This was not known but the matter had been discussed with the Senior Presiding Judge. 


The PCC queried whether the targets regarding warrants were national or local.  The CC 


clarified these were national targets established a number of years ago, and continued to 


be used as a benchmark.  The PCC requested clarity on warrant categories. 
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Action: Force to clarify the different warrant categories 


The CC stated that an analysis from the Crown Prosecution Service on cases not 


progressed under Transforming Summary Justice was anticipated and would be 


considered by the Local Criminal Justice Board in due course.  The track my crime test 


system was expected to be live imminently.  The CC highlighted that the report had 


stated there had been significant technical problems which remain unresolved in relation 


to mobile data, however the software issue had been resolved by Kelvin Connect. 


Concern was raised over the amount of time allowed for individuals to undertake 


education courses prior to proceeding to court.  The CC and DoL clarified that this had 


been addressed through process improvements to issue letters in a timelier manner.  It 


was intended that by January motoring educational course offer letters be issued within 4 


months.  The PCC sought assurance that the costs awarded covered the administrative 


costs incurred.  The CC stated that the application of costs had been set at a specific 


level intended to cover the costs involved in undertaking the process.   


Action: Force to confirm costs of Police Led Prosecutions by the end of 


November 


Action: Motoring educational course offer letters data to be revisited at January 


Policing Accountability Board meeting 


The CC provided clarity on the new smoke free cars legislation.  A discussion ensued 


regarding the collection of data regarding warnings issued.  It was agreed that data 


would be available when fixed penalty notices were issued, but warnings would not be 


recorded. 


The ‘Make a Plea Online’ pilot was ongoing, with the Ministry of Justice estimating a live 


launch of January 2016. 


The PCC requested further information regarding the proposed future RIDE course for 


motorcyclists.  The CC assured a full proposal would be presented to the PCC in due 


course. 


ALP requested clarity regarding pre-charge advice on cases.  The CC explained that 


advice from the CPS would be provided via the digital portal in place of over the 


telephone. 


SR queried if any initial feedback on the bail management pilot and consideration of the 


impact on Force resources had been received.  The CC stated that nothing had been 


received to date and no adverse impacts had been identified as yet. 


 


OPCC Accountability Report on Priority 3 
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SR presented the section pertaining to the Out of Court Disposals Panel.  The number of 


cases deemed not appropriate had reduced over time.  The Panel had highlighted points 


of learning, including raising awareness of issues with officers, enforcing legislative 


changes and improving communications between agencies.  SR stated that these points 


were fed back via training and forums.  The DoL considered it would be beneficial to feed 


the actions into the Learning the Lessons committee.  The CC and PCC thanked the Panel 


for their work.  The PCC thanked the CC and team for their work towards the positive 


improvements in out of court disposals as it demonstrated that DPP had responded to 


public concern.  SR highlighted that reservations were usually expressed around the 


process than the caution itself. 


Action:  SR to send actions from Out of Court Disposal Panel to DoL for 


dissemination at Learning the Lessons committee 


ALP presented the remainder of the report.  The technological issues highlighted 


surrounding Live Links was a national issue.  Live Links was due to be discussed at the 


Local Criminal Justice Board (LCJB) meeting on 20th October.  The Criminal Justice 


Department were in the process of considering location proposals to inform a business 


case to be presented to the LCJB in due course.   


The Victim’s Hub was reported as working well.  The inclusion of support for victims of 


Fraud was being considered.  A discussion ensued regarding including Citizen’s Advice in 


the Witness Care team.  The PCC urged that the roles of the three contact points of 


Victim’s Support, Witness Care and the Public Service Bureau (PSB) be simplified and 


clarified.  It emerged that some difficulties regarding IT access to shared systems to 


allow data sharing were being experienced.  The PCC expressed frustration over the 


matter and urged it be resolved urgently.  The CC highlighted that issues such as this 


should be escalated to the CC’s attention as soon as they occur. 


Action: OPCC to identify IT access issues regarding Victim’s Hub and PSB as 


soon as possible 


Action: CC to rectify access to Force systems for Victim’s Hub and PSB as a 


matter of urgency 


The DoR stated that there was a need to ensure the proposed Restorative Justice training 


complimented the Force’s comprehensive training programme.  ALP assured that 


planning was taking place with relevant representatives from the Force.  A discussion 


ensued regarding victim’s awareness of restorative justice options.  The facility was being 


promoted by officers, the Help Hub, Witness Care and publicity in courts.  Detailed data 


regarding restorative justice intake would be provided each quarter and considered at 


the next priority 3 Policing Accountability Board. 


Action: Restorative Justice data to be considered at next priority 3 Policing 


Accountability Board meeting (April 2016) 
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ALP expressed her thanks to the ACC for the work regarding the process mapping 


project.  The Terms of Reference, project outline and initial costs would be discussed at 


the forthcoming LCJB meeting.  The PCC stated that the project would be funded and 


overseen by the LCJB. 


 


OPCC Monitoring Performance Report 


SR presented the report to the Board, highlighting the alteration in approach whereby 


three specific areas had been focussed on this month; fraud, firearms and value for 


money profiles and staff costs.  The OPCC had prepared questions prior to the meeting 


which had been circulated to the Force.  At the meeting, the Force answered those 


questions and the Performance Report would be updated with the Force’s responses. 


The Force shared a flow diagram detailing how reports of fraud were dealt with.  A 


discussion ensued regarding public awareness of how to report fraud.  The PCC 


considered it would be pertinent to include an assessment of the public’s understanding 


of how to report fraud in the forthcoming OPCC business crime survey.  The CC 


highlighted that DPP investigated all fraud cases reported to DPP.  The PCC queried if the 


victim’s right for review applied to fraud cases.  The CC stated it did, as with non-fraud 


cases.  Very few cases resulted in reviews. 


Action: OPCC to include an assessment of the public’s understanding of how to 


report fraud and experiences of being updated on progress of fraud cases in the 


forthcoming OPCC business crime survey 


The PCC inquired if there had been any developments regarding collaboration on firearms 


licence processing.  The CC reported no further developments.  A discussion ensued 


regarding the processing of firearms licencing.  The DoL explained the current situation, 


stating that temporary permits were being issued when cases were delayed.  Firearms 


licencing surgeries would be held in the New Year to liaise with members of the public 


with queries regarding their applications. 


Action: Data regarding the number of temporary firearms permits issued to be 


provided at a future Policing Accountability Board meeting 


Action: DoL to provide PCC with dates of firearms surgeries by December 


A discussion ensued regarding employee costs.  The PCC queried how far forward 


recruitment plans were being forecast.  The DoR stated there was an indicative three 


year plan being developed, with additional detail for the first year.  The CC stated that a 


recruitment freeze was an emergency measure which he was trying to avoid.  The PCC 


requested quarterly updates of staff and officer numbers in graph form. 


Action: Staff and officer numbers graphs to be provided on a quarterly basis  
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Questions from the Chief Officer Group Minutes 


HM-H sought assurance that vacant roles were being advertised externally as agreed at 


Policing Board.  The CC stated that the future of any roles due to become vacant were 


being considered prior to advertising.  The CC was awaiting an update from the College 


of Policing regarding officer advertisements prior to enforcing external advertising.  The 


PCC stated the expectation was for all posts to be advertised externally as agreed 


previously.  The CC suggested that the matter be reconsidered to allow for legal 


compliance regarding re-deployment opportunities in the future.  It was clarified that the 


Force were not currently in a re-deployment situation. 


The PCC sought assurance that the recent extension of the Forensic Medical Services 


contract would not be further extended.  It emerged that the extension was to allow 


discussions with Local Health Boards.  The CC agreed to share the timescale plan with 


the PCC. 


Action: CC to share timescale plan for Forensic Medical Science contract with 


PCC by the end of November 


SR requested to be kept abreast of the performance data analysis being undertaken by 


the Force. 


Action: Force to keep SR abreast of performance data analysis being undertaken 


The PCC was encouraged by DPP officers’ involvement in police sports teams and 


endorsed the CC’s move to encourage more involvement.  


 


Any Other Business 


The PCC highlighted that subject to arrangements being finalised, it was intended for the 


November Policing Accountability Board meeting to be held in a public location and be 


web-cast. 


 


ACTION SUMMARY FROM MEETING ON 15/10/2015 


Action No Action Summary To be 


progressed 


by: 


PAB 268 SR to further consider Welsh Government road 


traffic data, to include journey length 


SR 


PAB 269 Data regarding individuals re-joining IOM at 6, 


12 and 24 months to be provided at March 


CC 
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Policing Accountability Board 


PAB 270 OPCC to consider options for conducting exit 


surveys on IOM graduates, to include 


employment prospects 


OPCC 


PAB 271 CC and PCC to raise Multi Agency Safeguarding 


Hub issues with Chief Executive and Leader of 


Carmarthenshire County Council respectively   


CC / PCC 


PAB 272 Force to clarify the different warrant categories MMS 


PAB 273 Force to confirm costs of Police Led Prosecutions 


by the end of November 


DoL 


PAB 274 Motoring educational course offer letters data to 


be revisited at January Policing Accountability 


Board meeting 


DoR 


PAB 275 SR to send actions from Out of Court Disposal 


Panel to DoL for dissemination at Learning the 


Lessons committee 


SR 


PAB 276 OPCC to identify IT access issues regarding 


Victim’s Hub as soon as possible 


HM-H / ALP 


PAB 277 CC to rectify access to Force systems for Victim’s 


Hub as a matter of urgency 


CC 


PAB 278 Restorative Justice data to be considered at next 


priority 3 Policing Accountability Board meeting 


(April 2016) 


ALP 


PAB 279 OPCC to include an assessment of the public’s 


understanding of how to report fraud and 


experiences of being updated on progress of 


fraud cases in the forthcoming OPCC business 


crime survey 


SR 


PAB 280 Data regarding the number of temporary 


firearms permits issued to be provided at a 


future Policing Accountability Board meeting 


DoL 


PAB 281 DoL to provide PCC with dates of firearms 


surgeries by December 


DoL 


PAB 282 Staff and officer numbers graphs to be provided 


on a quarterly basis 


DoR 


PAB 283 CC to share timescale plan for Forensic Medical 


Science contract with PCC by the end of 


November 


CC 


PAB 284 Force to keep SR abreast of performance data 


analysis being undertaken 


Force 
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This report will be updated following the Policing Accountability Board 


meeting, with answers from the Chief Constable and updates for all 
priorities. 


 
Priority 1: Preventing and dealing with incidents and crime 
1.1 Recorded crime & Antisocial behaviour 


1.1.1 Total recorded crime continues to be at a higher level than that 
experienced during the same period in the previous three years. 


 
 Graph 1:  Number of crimes recorded April 2012 to October 2015 
 


 
 Source: Qlikview 
 
1.1.2 Antisocial behaviour (ASB) is at a lower level than that experienced during 


the same period in the previous three years. 
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 Graph 2:  Number of antisocial behaviour incidents recorded April 


2012 to October 2015 
 


 
 Source: Qlikview 
 


1.1.3 The total of recorded crime and ASB is at a lower level than that 


experienced during the same period in the previous three years. 
 


 Graph 3:  Total recorded crime and antisocial behaviour incidents 
April 2012 to October 2015 


 
 


 
 Source: Qlikview 
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1.2. HMIC Police Efficiency 


1.2.1 In October 2015, HMIC published the Dyfed-Powys PEEL Police Efficiency 
inspection report.  This report considered Dyfed-Powys Police to be ‘good’ 


in terms of how it uses its resources to meet demand.  The report 
recognised that Dyfed-Powys Police is one of the few forces that still sends 
a police response to all crimes, has a strong focus on the victim’s 


perspective and has used new technology to improve efficiency and 
provide better services. 


 
 However, Dyfed-Powys Police were graded as ‘requiring improvement’ in 


terms of how sustainable and affordable the workforce model is. 


 
 Is sending a response to all crimes sustainable? 
 
1.2.2 HMIC reported that Dyfed-Powys Police are starting to deal with some 


types of demand over the telephone, using the THRIVE approach to 


decision making.    
 


 What is the THRIVE approach and how is the Force currently using this? 
 


1.2.3 In February 2015, the Force presented an update on the work being done 
in relation to demand analysis, demonstrating this analysis work on 
Qlikview.   Six years’ worth of data had been uploaded to the system in 


order to identify changes in demand.  At this point, the system was not 
live. 


 
 What progress has been made with this work and how is it impacting on 


operational policing? 


 
1.2.4 HMIC considered how much of non-crime demand is generated as a result 


of other organisations signposting individuals to the police in 
circumstances where they would previously have dealt the issue.  


 


 What is known about the level of non-crime demand in Dyfed-Powys that 
is deemed as requiring a non-police agency response?  What action is 


being taken to address this? 
 
1.2.5 In line with all forces, Dyfed-Powys Police are seeing an increase in crimes 


such as cyber-crime and child sexual exploitation.   Dyfed-Powys Police 
has increased staff resource in these specialist areas.  However, these 


types of crimes are rising in prominence and, with ongoing advances in 
technology, are likely to increase. 


 


 How are operational officers supporting specialists to deal with these types 
of emerging crimes? 
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Priority 4 – Enhancing access to policing services 


2.1  The Special Constabulary are a force of trained volunteers who provide 
valuable support to regular police officers to increase the police presence 


within local communities.  They are voluntary police officers who have full 
constabulary powers to support Police Officers.  


 


2.2 During 2014/15, the Special Constabulary performed a total of 17,735 
duty hours across a range of duties.   This represents an increase of 2,491 


(16%) duty hours compared 2013/14. 
 
 Graph 4:  Special Constabulary duties by type 2014/15 


 


 
 Source:  Force 


 
2.3 Dyfed-Powys Police has recently been through a recruitment exercise to 


increase the number of special officers.   
 


 How many additional special officers have been recruited as a result of 
this campaign?  What is the fall out rate from application to appointment 
and are the ‘drop out’ reasons understood? 


 
 Has the Chief Constable considered introducing incentives to encourage 


individuals to join the Special Constabulary? 
 
2.4 Dyfed-Powys Police are also assisted by Police Service Volunteer (PSV) 


staff to provide additional support to police officers and staff enabling 
them to concentrate on core policing duties. 


 
 How many PSV staff support Dyfed-Powys Police and how are they 
deployed across the Force?  What is the level of interest in volunteering 


opportunities from the general public? 
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2.5 Dyfed-Powys Police planned to open Volunteer Police Cadet Units in four 


towns across the Force area for year 10 pupils in September 2015.  
Volunteer Police Cadets are required to volunteer for an average of three 


hours per month working in their communities on crime prevention and 
social action projects. 


 


 How successful was the recruitment programme?  What activities have 
taken place to date?  How will the scheme be evaluated? 


 
Priority 6: Spending Wisely 
3.1 The end of September marked the half way point in this financial year.  


  
Please can you explain the main variances of actual costs compared with 


budget and any plans that you have put in place to address these 
issues.  Do you foresee any other significant variances for this financial 
year? 


 
3.2 The following graphs show the monthly expenditure on Police Staff, 


Officers and PCSOs compared to budget. 
 


 
 
3.3 Police Staff 


3.3.1 We now see the full effect of the Public First programme.  Some 
departments, particularly the BSU were running below establishment for 


some time but are now fully recruited. 
 


Do you expect the actual costs to remain in line with the budgeted costs 


for the rest of this year or are you aware of any issues that may prevent 
this happening?  
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3.4 Police Officers 


3.4.1 The gap between budgeted and actual costs has widened significantly 
since the start of this financial year.   


 
Please can you explain why this has happened and how you intend closing 
this gap? 
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